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April 26, 2010
The Honorable Bob Ferguson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s consideration and approval are two companion ordinances to establish the realignment of 14th Avenue South and 16th Avenue South at the crossing of the Duwamish waterway, and to establish the realignment of South Orr Street.  In accordance with the provisions of Revised Code of Washington 36.81.010, these establishments will provide for new road right-of-way necessary for the replacement and realignment of the South Park Bridge (King County bridge #3179).
Capital Improvement Project 300197 calls for the replacement of the existing South Park Bridge, which is located in an industrial area south of downtown Seattle.  The existing bridge was originally constructed between 1929 and 1931 and consists of two northbound and two southbound lanes with sidewalks on both sides.  It spans the Duwamish waterway, which is dredged and maintained as a navigable waterway for large commercial vessels.  The South Park Bridge links primarily industrial land uses on the north to the residential South Park community south of the waterway.  The Boeing Company has manufacturing plants located on either side of 16th Avenue South on the north side of the Duwamish waterway.  In contrast, South Park is known as a diversified community with large Hispanic/Latino and Asian populations.  The bridge is a critical link in the regional transportation system and is a direct route for residents of the South Park community to travel north to Seattle and east to 
Interstate-5.  The bridge carries approximately 20,000 vehicles per day, of which 14 percent is commercial traffic. 
The proposed road establishment area includes a portion of the 500-foot wide Duwamish waterway owned by the Port of Seattle, of which 150 feet (75 feet on each side of the centerline of the waterway) is designated as navigable channel, which is the jurisdiction of the United States Coast Guard and the United States Army Corps of Engineers.  The new bridge and road alignment will also require securing new road right-of-way from up to seven different property owners, with a couple of owners owning more than one property.  
The existing South Park Bridge is a double-leaf bascule bridge (drawbridge) with a Scherzer rolling-lift design.  The two sides of the bridge open in a rolling motion allowing the bridge to rise vertically, while simultaneously rolling away from the waterway.  In contrast, a typical drawbridge opens on simple “hinges.”  The 78-year-old South Park Bridge is listed on the National Register of Historic Places, the Washington Heritage Register, and the King County Landmark Register because the bridge is the only operational example of a Scherzer rolling-lift bridge in Washington.  However, the bridge’s stability, structural condition, and ability to open and close properly are marginal at this point, so it is currently scheduled to close on 
June 30, 2010.  

Construction of the replacement bridge is scheduled to begin in 2010 if the necessary funding is secured.  As part of the project, adjacent streets would be reconfigured to improve safety, including the realignment of 14th/16th Avenue South as well as South Orr Street at the south bridge approach.  Several alignment alternatives were considered, including alignments to both the east and west of the existing bridge alignment.  Placing the new bridge approximately 80 feet westerly of the existing bridge was selected as the preferred alignment based on an evaluation of four build alternatives in the draft environmental impact statement (DEIS) issued in September 2005.  Adoption of these ordinances will permit the Department of Transportation’s Road Services Division to move forward with right-of-way acquisition and completion of the project design.  

Various environmental and historical mitigation measures will be included in the construction of the new bridge.  These mitigation measures are discussed in the final environmental impact statement (FEIS) prepared for the project in accordance with National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) and State Environmental Policy Act requirements.  The FEIS was completed in 2009 and the draft EIS and final EIS are available upon request.  The Record of Decision (ROD) was issued on February 3, 2010, completing the NEPA process.  A copy of the signed ROD is enclosed.  
The project has also required formal consultation with the National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS) and United States Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS) to address the Endangered Species Act.  That process is complete and King County received biological opinions from both USFWS and NMFS.  The King County Landmarks Commission issued a Certificate of Appropriateness 07.32 dated December 19, 2007, which included conditions for salvaging some historically significant components from the existing bridge for display on the new bridge.  A memorandum of agreement with relevant agencies was signed on October 26, 2009.   

Public input has been solicited by the project team throughout the design and environmental review process.  This includes the draft and final EIS’ public comment periods, publishing notices in newspapers, posting project notices on a project web site, and mailing multiple project notices to residents in the vicinity of the project.  There have been 17 community advisory group meetings and six public meetings related to the project between 2002 and 2009.  The South Park community strongly supports the moveable bridge design that has been selected as the preferred alternative.  King County is actively working to obtain funds for construction of this project.
I recommend that the King County Council adopt these two ordinances.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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